
 

 

100 North Main Street, Suite 100 

Concord, New Hampshire 03301 

603.271.2341 

visitnh.gov    nheconomy.com    choosenh.com 

New Hampshire Council on 

Resources and Development 

 

CORD Meeting 
 
Date:   Thursday, March 10, 2022 
Time:   3:00-4:00 P.M. 
Location: Department of Business and Economic Affairs 

Kinsman Conference Room  
100 N. Main Street 
Concord, NH 03301 

 
FINAL AGENDA 

 
I. ROLL CALL AND INTRODUCTIONS 

 
II. MINUTES 

 
A. Approval of January 20, 2022 draft minutes 

 
III. SURPLUS LAND REVIEW 

 
A. 2021 SLR 005 (West Stewartstown) 

Request from the NH Department of Natural and Cultural Resources to dispose of .1355 
acres of land with a small portion of area being used as a part of the North Stratford to 
Beecher Falls Rail Trail. 
 

B. 2021 SLR 006 (Londonderry) 
Request from the NH Bureau of Rail and Transit to lease approximately 40,000 sq ft of 
railroad line in the Town of Londonderry to an abutter for the storage of landscape 
materials per RSA 228:57, which allows the leasing of State-owned properties to 
landowner’s property that abuts the railroad property, and the proposed use does not 
adversely impact the use of the property by the State or other authorized users. 
 

C. 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, Vt) 
Request from the Bureau of Rail & Transit to propose to grant an easement over a parcel 
approx. 1320 sq ft of railroad land in the Town of Lundenburg, Vermont to Green Street 
Power Partners, a lessee of an abutting property, for installation, use, and maintenance 
of an overhead electrical facility per RSA 228:57, which allows for leasing of state-owned 
railroad property to a railroad operator or other public use. 
 
 
 



 

 

IV. LAND & COMMUNITY HERITAGE INVESTMENT PROGRAM (LCHIP) 
 

A. Nothing at this time. 
 
 

V. LAND CONSERVATION INVESTMENT PROGRAM (LCIP) 
 

A. Monitoring Update-Perkins Easement, Tamworth. 
 

VI. OTHER BUSINESS 
 



 

 

 

 

New Hampshire Council on 

Resources and Development 
 
 

DRAFT MINUTES – January 20, 2022 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT 
Taylor Caswell, Chair, Commissioner, NH Department of Business and Economic Affairs 
Shawn Jasper, Commissioner, NH Department of Agriculture, Markets & Foods 
John Martin, Designee, NH Department of Health and Human Services 
Adam Smith, Designee, NH Department of Transportation 
Joseph Bouchard, Designee, NH Department of Administrative Services 
Tracey Boisvert, Designee, NH Department of Natural and Cultural Resources 
Mark Sanborn, Designee, NH Department of Environmental Services 
Amy Clark, Designee, NH Department of Education  
Ben Frost, Designee, NH Housing Finance Authority 
 
OTHER PARTICIPANTS 
Paula Bellemore, NH Land and Community Heritage Investment Program 
Allen Brooks, NH Department of Justice 
Steven Walker, NH Conservation Land Stewardship Program 
Matt Leahy, Society for the Protection of New Hampshire Forests 
 
 

I. ROLL CALL AND INTRODUCTIONS 
 
The meeting was opened at 3:03 P.M. by Chairman Caswell. Council members and guests then 
introduced themselves. 
 

II. MINUTES 
 

A. Approval of November 8, 2021 draft minutes 
 

MOTION: On a motion by Commissioner Jasper, seconded by Mr. Sanborn, the November 8, 2021 
minutes were approved unanimously by the Council with Ms. Clark and Mr. Frost abstaining. 

 
III. LAND & COMMUNITY HERITAGE INVESTMENT PROGRAM (LCHIP) 

 
A. Request for distribution of Community Conservation Endowment monitoring funds 

 
Paula Bellemore, Executive Director of LCHIP, stated that LCHIP annually comes before the Council to 
seek approval to expend monies from the Community Conservation Endowment (CCE) fund. In 2021 
LCHIP put $390,000 into the CCE. At the end of November (2021) there was a balance of $7.5 million in 
the account. She noted that the purpose of the CCE is to support monitoring of LCHIP supported 
conservation and historic resources by state agencies, non-profits, and municipalities across the state. 
LCHIP does so by providing mini grants for successful completion of monitoring of these properties. Since 
2013 LCHIP has been paying out $200 per share. This year LCHIP is proposing increasing the amount to 
$250 per share, which is still a nominal fee for an organization going to monitor a property, photo 
document historical resources inside and outside of it, and providing extensive written documentation. 
LCHIP will likely consider another increase over the next five years, but for now plan to stay at $250. Ms. 
Bellemore said she plans to bring this request to the LCHIP Board of Directors meeting on April 4, 2022 
as the January meeting was postponed.  
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Ms. Bellemore requested approval to expend up to $120,000 from the CCE for this purpose. 
 
In response to a question from Mr. Bouchard, Ms. Bellemore stated that an example of a high-risk project 
would be a land conservation agricultural project as they are particularly difficult to monitor due to more 
complex terms and because the use is constantly evolving. Larger tracts are also more difficult to monitor. 
For history resources, a lot of time it is compatibility of use. Historical preservation has a lot of restrictions 
on the use of the building which usually requires a more hands on approach. 
 
Mr. Smith asked how long the cost per unit has been $200. Ms. Bellemore responded that it is has been 
$200 since 2013. 
 

MOTION: Commissioner Jasper mad a motion seconded by Mr. Sanborn to approve a unit value 
increase from $200.00 to $250.00, and expenditure of up to $120,750 from the LCHIP Community 
Conservation Endowment for the purpose of supporting acceptable and timely monitoring of LCHIP-
assisted resources by state agencies, local municipalities, and qualifying nonprofit corporations in 
2021, contingent upon approval by the LCHIP Board of Directors. The motion was approved 
unanimously by the Council. 

 
 

IV. LAND CONSERVATION INVESTMENT PROGRAM (LCIP) 
 

A. Monitoring Update 
 
NH DOJ Assistant Attorney General Allen Brooks reminded the Council that it oversees land obtained 
through the LCIP program. 16 years ago, Council members would have had no idea that it oversees 
conservation land because the land acquired by the LCIP program was managed by other state agencies 
with no issues. As issues arose, LCIP properties did come before the Council. The first LCIP property was 
Haunted Overload, over a question of whether a haunted amusement park could partially be located on 
LCIP conservation land. The Conservation Land Stewardship Program after wrestling with this question 
realized that the Council was the body that had to decide. The Council investigated the issue and 
eventually decided the haunted amusement park had to be moved to another site.  
 
The Wild Goose boat ramp was the next issue the Council had to deal with. The issue started with Fish & 
Game saying they wanted the boat ramp and then saying they didn’t want the boat ramp unknowingly 
without consulting the Council. Attorney Brooks said that state agencies such as Fish & Game simply 
administer oversight of the land, but the Council maintains ownership. The Council again oversaw this 
process and came to a decision. 
 
The next project was Nash Stream including the Kelsey Notch Trail. For many years DRED was 
managing this project and making good decisions without any oversight or engaging the Council. All this 
authority comes under RSA 162-C:6. The Council has some simple tasks as described, which are not so 
simple to implement. Paragraph III details the Council’s oversight responsibilities: (1) look at conservation 
values of lands; (2) examine documents showing property transfers and intent of parties; (3) balance 
public access and conservation. Wild Goose taught us that that balancing act is discretionary. Attorney 
Brooks said he won both cases before the NH Supreme Court that the Wild Goose boat ramp should be 
built and then when it wasn’t going to be built based on successfully arguing that these were both policy 
decisions for the Council and not the Court to decide. 
 
Attorney Brooks stated that this leads us to today, where there is an issue up in Tamworth (not sure if on 
today’s meeting agenda) where there was a property transfer which shouldn’t have taken place under the 
conservation easement. The landowner is working on an amendment to the conservation easement, to 
bring this issue into compliance. The Council will have to evaluate this proposed amendment to the 
conservation easement under paragraph III. Conservation easements that are for public benefit are also 
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subject to the charitable trust law and must gain approval by the Probate Court. Attorney Brooks said that 
the Council will have to have some legal discussions about this at a future meeting.  
 
Attorney Brooks said that the Council dealt with a similar issue up in Canaan at the Polo Grounds. He 
reminded the Council that typically with conservation easements you are not allowed to subdivide land 
and sell land into separate ownerships. For example, if there are four lots in separate ownership you can’t 
sell off two of the lots. That is what happened up in in Cannon and Tamworth. He said that the more times 
conservation easements get subdivided, the more landowners you must monitor, which makes 
compliance more difficult. 
 
Chairman Caswell asked if there is a robust process for undertaking this review beyond just distributing 
documents to Council members to review and discuss. Attorney Brooks responded that the statute 
doesn’t set out a specific process beyond that the conservation commission needs to be notified 30 days 
in advance. He said he did notify the Tamworth Conservation Commission of this issue, but this is one of 
the reasons why he didn’t want this item on today’s meeting agenda to give the Conservation 
Commission adequate time to review.  
 
Attorney Brooks said he learned from prior cases that typically it takes more than one meeting to get 
through these issues since RSA 91-A doesn’t allow for Council members to discuss this meeting outside 
of Council meetings. It is unlikely that the Council will receive all the information it needs to make an 
informed decision in one meeting. 
  
Ms. Boisvert asked Attorney Brooks if would be helpful to review the part of the statute which prohibits the 
Council from disposing of conservation land through the surplus land review process. Attorney Brooks 
responded that Paragraph III states the Council can exchange interests in state-owned conservation 
lands if conservation values would otherwise be degraded without such action. Ms. Boisvert clarified that 
she was referring to Section 10. Attorney Brooks said there is another applicable section of the statute 
which he will go over in more detail at a future meeting. He said that this came up with the Sewalls Falls 
Bridge. He also noted that the Department of Transportation has a specific process for determining public 
benefit. He said there are specific processes for seeking General Court approval through the legislature 
when required. 
 
Attorney Brooks noted that RSA 91-A doesn’t apply when meeting with him as individual Council 
members or as a collective body. He clarified that he didn’t think it was necessary to make today’s 
meeting a non-meeting since everything he spoke about was public information. 
 
He said he would provide further information on this matter prior to the next Council meeting. 
 
 

V. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

A. Annual Nash Stream Forest Reports 
 
Ms. Boisvert said that DNCR submitted the Annual Nash Stream Forest Report. She clarified that Nash 
Stream is the largest LCIP acquisition of almost 40,000 acres of land in the North Country, owned in fee 
by the state, and managed by DNCR. The Annual Report included in today’s meeting packet is being 
submitted to the Council because of a vote by the Council on December 8, 2016, relative to the use of 
OHRVs in Nash Stream. One of the requirements of this action was for DNCR to submit an Annual 
Report on OHRV use in Nash Stream to the Council. Ms. Boisvert noted that she circulated an updated 
version of the Annual Report, which should be considered the official version, which corrected erroneous 
trail counter data which was in the original Annual Report. She said the packet also contains other 
documentation relative to action that the Council took on March 11, 2021, which includes providing trail 
counter data on OHRV use on the Kelsey Notch Trail. Initially OHRV use was approved on the Kelsey 
Notch Trail as part of a three-year pilot. On January 14, 2021, the Council extended the Kelsey Notch 
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Pilot for an additional two years. At the March 11, 2021 meeting the Council asked for additional 
information to be included in the Annual Report. The agreement, which is also part of the packet, between 
Fish and Game, the DNCR Trails Bureau, and the Division of Forests and Lands to cooperatively manage 
OHRV use in Nash Stream was updated as of October 2021 to contain some of these new monitoring 
conditions and update the parties to the agreement. 
 
Ms. Boisvert said she wasn’t prepared to answer additional questions about the content of the report, but 
said she could reach out to DNCR colleagues to get answers to specific questions. 
 
In response to a question from Chairman Caswell, Ms. Boisvert said the Council’s approval of OHRV use 
on Kelsey Notch Trail was effective until January 2023. At that time the Council will have to decide 
whether to close the trail to OHRV use, allow the trail to remain open to OHRV use or request additional 
information.  
 
Steven Walker introduced himself as director of the Conservation Land Stewardship Program, which is 
administratively attached to DAS. Mr. Walker said if Council members want to learn more about the CLS 
program he suggested they review the LCIP’s Annual Report, which Mr. Walker presented to the Council 
last fall, or reach out to him directly. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 3:28 P.M. 
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New Hampshire Council on  
Resources and Development 
 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
 

TO: 
 

 

CORD Members and Other Interested Parties 

 

Via Email Distribution Lists (Bcc) 

  

 

Coos County Board of Commissioners 

c/o Jennifer Fish 

P.O. Box 10 

West Stewartstown, NH 03597 

Via Email (jennifer.fish@cooscountynh.us) 

 
 

  

Town of Stewartstown 

Board of Selectmen 

PO Box 119 

West Stewartstown, NH 03597 

Via Email (townofstewartstown@hotmail.com)  
 

 

Michelle Moren-Grey, Executive Director 

North Country Council 

161 Main Street 

Littleton, NH 03561 

Via Email (mmoren@nccouncil.org) 

 

 
FROM:  Michael A. Klass, Office of Planning and Development 
 
DATE:  January 13, 2022 
 
SUBJECT: State Owned Land, Surplus Land Review, West Stewartstown, NH 

2021 SLR 005 
 
RESPONSE DEADLINE: Monday, February 14, 2022 
 

Please review the attached information to determine if your organization has any interest in this 
transaction.  If there is an interest, please provide this office with any comment(s) in writing by the 
response deadline indicated above.  Responses may be emailed to stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov  

Information regarding CORD and its meetings may be obtained at: 
https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm. 

mailto:jennifer.fish@cooscountynh.us
mailto:townofstewartstown@hotmail.com
mailto:mmoren@nccouncil.org
mailto:stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov
https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm
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The Department of Natural and Cultural Resources is asked to review this request in accordance with 
RSA 227-C:9. 

Members of the Public Water Access Advisory Board are asked to review this request in accordance with 
RSA 233-A.  

The Lakes Management and Protection Program, through the Rivers and Lakes Program Coordinator, is 
asked to review this request in accordance with RSA 483-A:5, II.  

The Rivers Management and Protection Program, through the Rivers and Lakes Program Coordinator, is 
asked to review this request in accordance with RSA 483:8, VII and 14. 
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Gilbert, Jennifer

From: Winters, Shelley

Sent: Tuesday, February 01, 2022 5:08 PM

To: Klass, Michael

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 005 (West Stewartstown)

Michael, 

The NH Department of Transportation’s Bureau of Rail & Transit appreciates the opportunity to review and from the 

Bureau of Rail & Transit does not need this property now or in the foreseeable future for railroad or transit 

purposes.  Anecdotally, rail staff thinks the existing concrete pad (that is encroaching) may have been a former railroad 

station site, but the use has since changed.  Again, no objection by NHDOT Rail & Transit. 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to review, 

Shelley  

 

Shelley Winters  

Administrator, Bureau of Rail & Transit  

New Hampshire Department of Transportation  

PO Box 483  

Concord, NH 03302-0483 

Tel: (603) 271-3497 

 

 

From: Klass, Michael <Michael.A.Klass@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 13, 2022 12:11 PM 

To: Jennifer Fish <jennifer.fish@cooscountynh.us>; townofstewartstown@hotmail.com; mmoren@nccouncil.org 

Cc: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Subject: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 005 (West Stewartstown) 

 

Dear All, 

 

Please find the attached Surplus Land Review application for your review. The comment deadline for this request is 

February 14, 2022. 

 

The future meeting date on which this will be heard has yet to be scheduled. Once a date is selected, notice will be 

posted in our usual fashion. Information regarding CORD and its meetings may be obtained at: 

https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm. 

 

***Please note that all comments should be submitted to Stephanie Verdile at 

stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov*** 

 

Best, 

Mike 

 
Michael A. Klass 

Principal Planner 
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Gilbert, Jennifer

From: Marks, Nisa M

Sent: Tuesday, February 01, 2022 12:36 PM

To: Verdile, Stephanie

Cc: Sales, Tracie; Michele L. Tremblay, naturesource communications

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 005 (West Stewartstown)

Hello Stephanie, 

 

On behalf of the Rivers Management Advisory Committee (RMAC), thank you for the opportunity to comment on 2021 

SLR 005 in West Stewartstown, a proposed sale of the N. Stratford to Beecher Falls Rail Trail to an encroaching abutter. 

 

Based on the information received, the RMAC chair has determined that the project’s potential effects on rivers are not 

significant enough to call an RMAC meeting within the deadline set by CORD. The Connecticut River Headwaters 

Subcommittee (the LAC for this project) provided the following comment: 

 

“The only comment I got on this project was positive that it shouldn't affect the river. I don't see this as a problem and 

the sale should go ahead as planned.” 

 

Please contact me if you have any questions.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Nisa Marks 

(603) 271-1522 

NH Department of Environmental Services 

 

From: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Friday, January 21, 2022 8:46 AM 

To: Marks, Nisa M <nisa.m.marks@des.nh.gov> 

Cc: Sales, Tracie <tracie.j.sales@des.nh.gov>; David Packard <appliedforce52@gmail.com>; Graaskamp, Garret 

<Garret.W.Graaskamp@wildlife.nh.gov> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 005 (West Stewartstown) 

 

Thank you Nisa. 
 
Stephanie 
 

From: Marks, Nisa M <nisa.m.marks@des.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 20, 2022 3:18 PM 

To: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Cc: Sales, Tracie <tracie.j.sales@des.nh.gov>; David Packard <appliedforce52@gmail.com>; Graaskamp, Garret 

<Garret.W.Graaskamp@wildlife.nh.gov> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 005 (West Stewartstown) 

 

Dear Stephanie, 
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On behalf of the Lakes Management Advisory Committee (LMAC), thank you for the opportunity to comment on 2021 

SLR 005 in West Stewartstown, a proposed sale of the N. Stratford to Beecher Falls Rail Trail to an encroaching abutter. 

 

Based on the information received, 2021 SLR 005 is not subject to LMAC review as the property does not lie within 250 

feet of a lake. 

 

Please contact me if you have any questions about this response. I will reply separately with the Rivers Management 

Advisory Committee (RMAC) and Local Advisory Committee (LAC) responses when we receive them. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Nisa Marks 

(603) 271-1522 

NH Department of Environmental Services 

 

From: Klass, Michael <Michael.A.Klass@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 13, 2022 12:11 PM 

To: Jennifer Fish <jennifer.fish@cooscountynh.us>; townofstewartstown@hotmail.com; mmoren@nccouncil.org 

Cc: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Subject: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 005 (West Stewartstown) 

 

Dear All, 

 

Please find the attached Surplus Land Review application for your review. The comment deadline for this request is 

February 14, 2022. 

 

The future meeting date on which this will be heard has yet to be scheduled. Once a date is selected, notice will be 

posted in our usual fashion. Information regarding CORD and its meetings may be obtained at: 

https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm. 

 

***Please note that all comments should be submitted to Stephanie Verdile at 

stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov*** 

 

Best, 

Mike 

 
Michael A. Klass 

Principal Planner 
 
 
Office of Planning and Development 
Department of Business and Economic Affairs 
State of New Hampshire 
P: (603) 271-6651 
visitnh.gov // Facebook and Twitter: VisitNH 
 

 
 

 



 

 

100 North Main Street, Suite 100 

Concord, New Hampshire 03301 

603.271.2341 

visitnh.gov    nheconomy.com    choosenh.com 

New Hampshire Council on  
Resources and Development 
 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
 

TO: 
 

 

CORD Members and Other Interested Parties 

 

Via Email Distribution Lists (Bcc) 

  

 

Rockingham County Board of Commissioners 

c/o Leila Mattla 

119 North Road 

Brentwood, NH 03833 

 

Via Email (lmattla@co.rockingham.nh.us)  

 
 

  

Town of Londonderry 

c/o Michael Malaguti 

268B Mammoth Road 

Londonderry, NH 03053 

 

Via Email (mmalaguti@londonderrynh.org)  
 

 

Sylvia von Aulock, Executive Director 

Southern New Hampshire Planning Commission 

438 Dubuque Street 

Manchester, NH 03102 

 

Via Email (svonaulock@snhpc.org) 

 

 
FROM:  Michael A. Klass, Office of Planning and Development 
 
DATE:  January 13, 2022 
 
SUBJECT: State Owned Land, Surplus Land Review, Londonderry, NH 

2021 SLR 006 
 
RESPONSE DEADLINE: Monday, February 14, 2022 
 

Please review the attached information to determine if your organization has any interest in this 
transaction.  If there is an interest, please provide this office with any comment(s) in writing by the 
response deadline indicated above.  Responses may be emailed to stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov  

Information regarding CORD and its meetings may be obtained at: 
https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm. 

mailto:lmattla@co.rockingham.nh.us
mailto:mmalaguti@londonderrynh.org
mailto:svonaulock@snhpc.org
mailto:stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov
https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm


2 
 

The Department of Natural and Cultural Resources is asked to review this request in accordance with 
RSA 227-C:9. 

Members of the Public Water Access Advisory Board are asked to review this request in accordance with 
RSA 233-A.  

The Lakes Management and Protection Program, through the Rivers and Lakes Program Coordinator, is 
asked to review this request in accordance with RSA 483-A:5, II.  

The Rivers Management and Protection Program, through the Rivers and Lakes Program Coordinator, is 
asked to review this request in accordance with RSA 483:8, VII and 14. 
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Gilbert, Jennifer

From: Michael Malaguti <mmalaguti@londonderrynh.org>

Sent: Thursday, January 27, 2022 8:06 PM

To: Klass-OLD, Michael; lmattla@co.rockingham.nh.us; svonaulock@snhpc.org

Cc: Verdile, Stephanie

Subject: Re: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 006 (Londonderry)

Good evening,  

 

I am counsel for the Town of Londonderry. I acknowledge receipt of this email, and the attachment.  

The Town has been aware of this request for some time, and previously supplied comments. I reiterate them below.  

On July 15, the Town of Londonderry forwarded information about this request to Londonderry Trailways, a nonprofit 

corporation. It should be noted that while Trailways partners cooperatively with the Town on certain matters, it is not a 

public body and is distinct from the Town in terms of management and control. It is fair to say that Trailways has an 

important interest in the use and maintenance of the rail trail in Londonderry and should have a seat at the table on this 

matter.  

 

The Town does not object to the State’s proposal, subject to the following conditions:  

 

1) The site at 3 Commercial Lane has several items cluttering and encroaching into the right of way. The land on which 

these items currently sit is ultimately leased to the owner, this issue may become moot as to whether there is an 

encroachment. The owner should be directed to consult with the Londonderry Planning Department to ensure that the 

placement of these items in this area (and the owner’s use) is not prohibited under the Zoning Ordinance and Site Plan 

Regulations.  

 

2) Similarly, the proposed lease at 4 Commercial Lane would rectify the encroachment onto the abutting parcel. In all 

other respects, the owner should be informed it will be expected to comply with all legal, zoning, site plan, and other 

applicable requirements. Specifically, an amended site plan and at least two variances or a rezoning petition will be 

required for the owner to continue its current use. Lastly, were the lease to terminate, the encroachment issue would 

resurface. The ZBA and Planning Boards will be advised to condition any approvals upon the proposed lease continuing 

in effect. Of course, there are no guarantees what the outcome will be of the ZBA and Planning Board processes, and 

Town staff, including myself, will advise these boards as we determine to be appropriate.  

 

3) Please be advised that Londonderry Trailways’ position is that the lease at 3 Commercial Lane should be approved on 

condition that the currently-encroaching area be decluttered. It recommends releasing 4 Commercial Lane with no 

conditions. Anything concerning Trailways’ position should be directed to their President, Bob Rimol, at 

bobrimol@gmail.com. 

 

4) I note the documentation indicates there are no wetlands, no increase in impervious surface and no potential 

stormwater flow changes on the property or adjacent property.  The Town believes the rail trail property and adjacent 

property (Groundhog) does have those environmental considerations that will need to be addressed as part of the Site 

Plan review by the Planning Board. 

 

Please feel free to contact me concerning the Town’s position.  

  

Sincerely, 

Michael J. Malaguti  

Assistant Town Solicitor  
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Gilbert, Jennifer

From: Leila Mattila <lmattila@co.rockingham.nh.us>

Sent: Monday, February 14, 2022 2:10 PM

To: Verdile, Stephanie

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Applications 

EXTERNAL: Do not open attachments or click on links unless you recognize and trust the sender.

Good afternoon Stephanie, 

 

The Rockingham County Commissioners have no comment.  

 

Thank you, 

  

Leila M. Mattila 

Sr. Executive Assistant  

Rockingham County Commissioners’ Office 

603-679-9350 

 

From: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Friday, February 11, 2022 3:04 PM 

To: Leila Mattila <lmattila@co.rockingham.nh.us> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Applications  

 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the 

sender and know the content is safe. 

 

Good afternoon, 
 
I wanted to check in to see if you had any comments on the application that Mike sent out back in 
January (SLR-006-Londonderry).  The deadline to submit comments is Monday, February 14, 
2022.  Comments submitted after that run the risk of not being distributed to the CORD members.  If 
you have no comment, please provide me with a letter/email that says you have no comments on the 
application. 
 
Let me know if you have any questions. 
 
Thank you. 
 
Stephanie 
 
 

From: Klass, Michael <Michael.A.Klass@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 13, 2022 12:11 PM 

To: lmattla@co.rockingham.nh.us; svonaulock@snhpc.org; mmalaguti@londonderrynh.org 
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Gilbert, Jennifer

From: Marks, Nisa M

Sent: Tuesday, February 01, 2022 10:58 AM

To: Verdile, Stephanie

Cc: Sales, Tracie; Michele L. Tremblay, naturesource communications

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 006 (Londonderry)

Hello Stephanie, 

 

On behalf of the Rivers Management Advisory Committee (RMAC), thank you for the opportunity to comment on 2021 

SLR 006 in Londonderry, a proposed lease of railroad property to encroaching abutters. 

 

Based on the information received, the RMAC chair has determined that the project’s potential effects on rivers are not 

significant enough to call an RMAC meeting within the deadline set by CORD. The proposed disposal is not in a 

designated river corridor, so there are no LAC comments. 

 

Please contact me if you have any questions about this response.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

Nisa Marks 

(603) 271-1522 

NH Department of Environmental Services 

 

From: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Friday, January 21, 2022 8:46 AM 

To: Marks, Nisa M <nisa.m.marks@des.nh.gov> 

Cc: Sales, Tracie <tracie.j.sales@des.nh.gov>; David Packard <appliedforce52@gmail.com>; Graaskamp, Garret 

<Garret.W.Graaskamp@wildlife.nh.gov> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 006 (Londonderry) 

 

Thank you Nisa. 
 
Stephanie 
 

From: Marks, Nisa M <nisa.m.marks@des.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 20, 2022 3:14 PM 

To: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Cc: Sales, Tracie <tracie.j.sales@des.nh.gov>; David Packard <appliedforce52@gmail.com>; Graaskamp, Garret 

<Garret.W.Graaskamp@wildlife.nh.gov> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 006 (Londonderry) 

 

Dear Stephanie, 

 

On behalf of the Lakes Management Advisory Committee (LMAC), thank you for the opportunity to comment on 2021 

SLR 006 in Londonderry, a proposed lease of railroad property to encroaching abutters.  
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Based on the information received, 2021 SLR 006 is not subject to LMAC review as the property does not lie within 250 

feet of a lake. 

 

Please contact me if you have any questions about this response. I will reply separately with the Rivers Management 

Advisory Committee (RMAC) and Local Advisory Committee (LAC) responses when we receive them. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Nisa Marks 

(603) 271-1522 

NH Department of Environmental Services 

 

From: Klass, Michael <Michael.A.Klass@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 13, 2022 12:11 PM 

To: lmattla@co.rockingham.nh.us; svonaulock@snhpc.org; mmalaguti@londonderrynh.org 

Cc: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Subject: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 006 (Londonderry) 

 

Dear All, 

 

Please find the attached Surplus Land Review application for your review. The comment deadline for this request is 

February 14, 2022. 

 

The future meeting date on which this will be heard has yet to be scheduled. Once a date is selected, notice will be 

posted in our usual fashion. Information regarding CORD and its meetings may be obtained at: 

https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm. 

 

***Please note that all comments should be submitted to Stephanie Verdile at 

stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov*** 

 

Best, 

Mike 

 
Michael A. Klass 

Principal Planner 
 
 
Office of Planning and Development 
Department of Business and Economic Affairs 
State of New Hampshire 
P: (603) 271-6651 
visitnh.gov // Facebook and Twitter: VisitNH 
 

 
 

 



 

 

100 North Main Street, Suite 100 

Concord, New Hampshire 03301 

603.271.2341 

visitnh.gov    nheconomy.com    choosenh.com 

New Hampshire Council on  
Resources and Development 
 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
 

TO: 
 

 

CORD Members and Other Interested Parties 

 

Via Email Distribution Lists (Bcc) 

  

 

Northeastern Vermont Development Association 

36 Eastern Ave, Suite 1 

St. Johnsbury, VT 05819 

 

Via Email (info@nvda.net)  

 
 

  

Town of Lunenburg 

P.O. Box 54 

Lunenburg, VT 05906 

 

Via Email (lunenburg01@live.com)  
 

 

Michelle Moren-Grey, Executive Director 

North Country Council 

161 Main Street 

Littleton, NH 03561 

 

Via Email (mmoren@nccouncil.org) 

 

 
FROM:  Michael A. Klass, Office of Planning and Development 
 
DATE:  January 13, 2022 
 
SUBJECT: State Owned Land, Surplus Land Review, Lunenburg, VT 

2021 SLR 007 
 
RESPONSE DEADLINE: Monday, February 14, 2022 
 

Please review the attached information to determine if your organization has any interest in this 
transaction.  If there is an interest, please provide this office with any comment(s) in writing by the 
response deadline indicated above.  Responses may be emailed to stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov  

Information regarding CORD and its meetings may be obtained at: 
https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm. 

mailto:info@nvda.net
mailto:lunenburg01@live.com
mailto:mmoren@nccouncil.org
mailto:stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov
https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm


2 
 

The Department of Natural and Cultural Resources is asked to review this request in accordance with 
RSA 227-C:9. 

Members of the Public Water Access Advisory Board are asked to review this request in accordance with 
RSA 233-A.  

The Lakes Management and Protection Program, through the Rivers and Lakes Program Coordinator, is 
asked to review this request in accordance with RSA 483-A:5, II.  

The Rivers Management and Protection Program, through the Rivers and Lakes Program Coordinator, is 
asked to review this request in accordance with RSA 483:8, VII and 14. 
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Gilbert, Jennifer

From: David Snedeker <dsnedeker@nvda.net>

Sent: Friday, February 11, 2022 2:43 PM

To: Verdile, Stephanie

Subject: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT)

EXTERNAL: Do not open attachments or click on links unless you recognize and trust the sender.

Hello, Stephanie: 

 

NVDA staff reviewed the application that we received back in January.  We have no comments or concerns on the 

proposed project.  

 

Regards, 

Dave 

 

 

 
 

---------- Forwarded message --------- 

From: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Date: Fri, Feb 11, 2022 at 2:19 PM 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT) 

To: info@nvda.net <info@nvda.net>, lunenburg01@live.com <lunenburg01@live.com>, mmoren@nccouncil.org 

<mmoren@nccouncil.org> 

 

Good afternoon, 

  

I wanted to check in to see if you had any comments on the application that Mike sent out back in 
January.  The deadline to submit comments is Monday February 14, 2022.  Comments submitted after 
that run the risk of not being distributed to the CORD members.  If you have no comment, please 
provide me with a letter/email that says you have  no comments on the application. 

  

Let me know if you have any questions. 

  

Thank you. 

  

Stephanie 



1

Gilbert, Jennifer

From: Michelle Moren-Grey <mmoren@nccouncil.org>

Sent: Friday, February 11, 2022 6:14 PM

To: Verdile, Stephanie

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT)

EXTERNAL: Do not open attachments or click on links unless you recognize and trust the sender.

Good evening. I have reviewed this application and have no comments. 

 

Regards, 

 
 

Michelle Moren-Grey 

Executive Director 

Phone: 603-444-6303 Ext. 2014 

FAX:  603-444-7588 

mmoren@nccouncil.org 

www.nccouncil.org 

161 Main Street 

Littleton, New Hampshire | 03561 

Regional Planning Commission & Economic Development District 

 

 

 

 

 

From: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Friday, February 11, 2022 2:19 PM 

To: info@nvda.net; lunenburg01@live.com; Michelle Moren-Grey <mmoren@nccouncil.org> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT) 

 

Good afternoon, 
 
I wanted to check in to see if you had any comments on the application that Mike sent out back in 
January.  The deadline to submit comments is Monday February 14, 2022.  Comments submitted after 
that run the risk of not being distributed to the CORD members.  If you have no comment, please 
provide me with a letter/email that says you have  no comments on the application. 
 
Let me know if you have any questions. 
 
Thank you. 
 
Stephanie 
 
 

From: Klass, Michael <Michael.A.Klass@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 13, 2022 12:12 PM 

To: info@nvda.net; lunenburg01@live.com; mmoren@nccouncil.org 

Cc: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Subject: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT) 
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Gilbert, Jennifer

From: Marks, Nisa M

Sent: Tuesday, February 01, 2022 11:03 AM

To: Verdile, Stephanie

Cc: Sales, Tracie; Michele L. Tremblay, naturesource communications

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT)

Hello Stephanie, 

 

On behalf of the Rivers Management Advisory Committee (RMAC), thank you for the opportunity to comment on 2021 

SLR 007 in Lunenburg, VT, a proposed easement for an overhead power line crossing.  

 

Based on the information received, the RMAC chair has determined that the project’s potential effects on rivers are not 

significant enough to call an RMAC meeting within the deadline set by CORD. The LAC for this designated river corridor 

does not meet again until after the comment deadline has passed, so we do not anticipate receiving comments from 

them. 

 

Please contact me if you have any questions about this response.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

Nisa Marks 

(603) 271-1522 

NH Department of Environmental Services 

 

From: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Friday, January 21, 2022 8:40 AM 

To: Marks, Nisa M <nisa.m.marks@des.nh.gov> 

Cc: Sales, Tracie <tracie.j.sales@des.nh.gov>; David Packard <appliedforce52@gmail.com>; Graaskamp, Garret 

<Garret.W.Graaskamp@wildlife.nh.gov> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT) 

 

Good morning, 
 
Thank you for your informative and detailed response Nisa. 
 
I look forward to your other comments. 
 
Thanks again. 
 
Stephanie 
 

From: Marks, Nisa M <nisa.m.marks@des.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 20, 2022 3:12 PM 

To: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Cc: Sales, Tracie <tracie.j.sales@des.nh.gov>; David Packard <appliedforce52@gmail.com>; Graaskamp, Garret 

<Garret.W.Graaskamp@wildlife.nh.gov> 

Subject: RE: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT) 
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Dear Stephanie, 

 

On behalf of the Lakes Management Advisory Committee (LMAC), thank you for the opportunity to comment on 2021 

SLR 007 in Lunenburg, VT, a proposed easement for an overhead power line crossing.  

 

Based on the information received, 2021 SLR 007 is not subject to LMAC review as the property does not lie within 250 

feet of a lake. 

 

Please contact me if you have any questions about this response. I will reply separately with the Rivers Management 

Advisory Committee (RMAC) and Local Advisory Committee (LAC) responses when we receive them. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Nisa Marks 

(603) 271-1522 

NH Department of Environmental Services 

 

From: Klass, Michael <Michael.A.Klass@livefree.nh.gov>  

Sent: Thursday, January 13, 2022 12:12 PM 

To: info@nvda.net; lunenburg01@live.com; mmoren@nccouncil.org 

Cc: Verdile, Stephanie <Stephanie.N.Verdile@livefree.nh.gov> 

Subject: CORD Surplus Land Request Application - 2021 SLR 007 (Lunenburg, VT) 

 

Dear All, 

 

Please find the attached Surplus Land Review application for your review. The comment deadline for this request is 

February 14, 2022. 

 

The future meeting date on which this will be heard has yet to be scheduled. Once a date is selected, notice will be 

posted in our usual fashion. Information regarding CORD and its meetings may be obtained at: 

https://www.nh.gov/osi/planning/programs/cord/index.htm. 

 

***Please note that all comments should be submitted to Stephanie Verdile at 

stephanie.n.verdile@livefree.nh.gov*** 

 

Best, 

Mike 

 
Michael A. Klass 

Principal Planner 
 
 
Office of Planning and Development 
Department of Business and Economic Affairs 
State of New Hampshire 
P: (603) 271-6651 
visitnh.gov // Facebook and Twitter: VisitNH 
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